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Chairman’s Chat  

I am writing this a few days before the New Year and I wish you all a happier and safer 2022.  I hope that you have been keeping safe and well, and that you are also spending regular time outdoors to keep fit and to benefit your mental and physical wellbeing.  Don’t forget to renew your membership with British Orienteering (BOF) for 2022 to enable you to take part in the wide range of orienteering events that are staged by local clubs.  You may wonder what BOF does to merit its subscription fees but local clubs and members do rely on BOF to provide background support with matters such as public liability insurance, fixtures coordination, national land access agreements and volunteer training material.  Local orienteering clubs such as HAVOC stage most local orienteering events but could not do it as well without support from the regional and national orienteering bodies.   

Before looking ahead to the forest orienteering events, I wish to remind you that HAVOC and other local clubs also offer a range of street-O events and ‘virtual orienteering’ challenges using the MapRun software available via smartphones.  David Float has championed this style of orienteering and I recommend you look at the HAVOC website page to see the full range of MapRun courses available at 10 locations across south Essex.  You can do these courses anytime in daylight but if you want an extra challenge then try them in the evening by torchlight.  The joint HAVOC-SOS winter street-O series still has 4 more events to tempt you during January-March.  The next event is SOS 18th Jan at West Maldon followed by HAVOC 1st Feb at Thrift Green (Brentwood).  

HAVOC’s next forest-style events are scheduled to be Bedfords Park on Sunday 30th January 2022 and Thorndon Park South on Sunday 27th March 2022.  Before then there is some course planning and map updating to do, so thank you to those who are volunteering to be active on those tasks through the winter.  Land access is still to be confirmed for the Bedfords Park event so check nearer the time that it is going ahead.  
One future date for your diary is Sunday 6th March 2022 when HAVOC will be combining with other East Anglian clubs to help stage the British Middle Distance Championships 2022 at Rushmere, near Leighton Buzzard in Bedfordshire.  Each club will have a specific task and I have volunteered HAVOC to manage the car parking.  The parking will be on land owned by a nearby garden centre so it should be a relatively straight forward task for some HAVOC volunteers, especially as we have similar experience helping with car parking at recent Scottish Six Days orienteering events.  The event will need a range of tasks to be covered so there is scope to volunteer in other ways if car parking does not appeal.  Rushmere is a good orienteering area and well worth the journey.  All HAVOC helpers will get a £6 discount on their entry fees, so let me know if you can help on that day and I will give you the discount code for a reduced pre-entry.  Cheap entries end 16th Jan so hurry.  
Another date for your diary is Sunday 13th Feb 2022 at Mildenhall North when HAVOC members will form a team in the annual Compass Sport Cup/Trophy.  Captain Guy Lidbury will provide more details nearer the time but hold the date.  

That’s all for now.  Enjoy the rest of the Newsletter including David’s club performance spreadsheets.  

Paul Beckett  
Commentary by David Float  
Our Next Events
Our next event is the Bedfords Park event at the end of January.  That one is in the SWELL league, so an opportunity for points there too.  Janet Biggs is planning the event, with Colin Jackson organizing, so am sure they would be appreciative of any offers of help.
Just a couple of days after, on the first of February is the next in our half of the HAVOC/SOS winter street o night series – this one planned and organized by Dale Bennett in around the Thrift Green area of Brentwood/Shenfield.

Our last event – the Pilgrims Hatch street O is now on MapRun for anyone wanting a start when you like to run/walk.  The long course in particular takes in some footpaths through a couple of wooded areas to break up the urban nature of the rest of the course.  Easy parking in the Brentwood Centre for that one.  Don’t forget the rest of our MapRun courses as well – we now have courses all over our orienteering area, so hopefully there is something fairly close for you to try out – we have line and score courses, and street and hybrid terrains.
Volunteer planners and organisers, or people to assist with course planning or organising, are always welcome for the street orienteering and forest orienteering events.  Please contact the club secretary, Colin Jackson (secretary@orienteering-havoc.co.uk ) for more information or to volunteer.  

Details for future HAVOC events and those of neighbouring clubs are on the HAVOC website.  
Last Month’s Review
The last two events in the 2021 East Anglian League opened the month – at Tunstall (SUFFOC) and Lynford (NOR).  In the final results, we didn’t have any individual champions this year, but got plenty of podium places: Hugo Maule-Lidbury came second in M10, Charlie Maule-Lidbury 2nd in M12, Chris Shaw 2nd in M70, Garry Parmenter 2nd in M75, Janet Biggs 2nd in W65, Guy Lidbury 3rd in M50, Paul Beckett 3rd in M60, Tony Biggs 3rd in M70.  Even better news in the Club league, as we retained our title as champion club, 8 points ahead of WAOC in second.  We have yet again overcome the fact that we are by far the smallest club in the region (only about half as big as the next smallest, SUFFOC). 
The SE League has published individual league results for 2021. Best three of four events (not yet including the CHIG event in December).  As a club we only have a few people in the results, but Garry Parmenter in particular flies the flag for HAVOC, leading the M75 category.  Well done Garry.
The Epping event clashed with the NOR EAL event, but we still had 10 entries, and that should see us post a good result to get us back in contention for promotion from division 2, after we dropped to 5th after the previous, Long Valley event.
The SE Sprints were held at the beginning of the month, this time down at Chatham Historic Dockyard.  Some interesting controls, including one on the submarine, and some route choices including over the deck of a ship and under the keel of the submarine.  A tricky section on the second course saw controls on the first floor of the slipway, above some of the exhibits, and this definitely caught out some runners.  
The run up to Christmas is traditionally the time for events that don’t follow the normal line or score format.  With the increased uptake of MapRun this was even more prevalent this year, as different types of course and event rules could be designed.  Some that I tried included:

· A PacMan run in HurstPierpont.  This was a score event, but there were also some hidden “ghosts” on the course, which weren’t mapped.  If you ran through one then you lost points.  I actually managed to avoid them all as I didn’t take the direct route between controls each time.
· A three sided coin event on Devil’s Dyke.  This was a line event with 12 controls.  However, the map showed three options for each and only one would give you a “ping”.  With no way of knowing which control was correct, you had to plan your route carefully to reduce wasted running, and take a risk on some controls if you thought you could work out which way the planner had thought.  It was a spectacularly clear night up on the Dyke and you could see the lights mapped out below whilst running.
· The Kent Night Cup has often had a Christmassy control as part of the course in the last event before Christmas day.  This year, in Hargate forest, Tunbridge Wells, the chocolates were at the finish, rather than in the forest, but the course was made up of Christmas (dumb)bells – and you only got points for the controls if you completed both ends of the dumbbell in succession.  
· The LOK/HH traditional Boxing Day score event took place at Trent Park.  Normal format of controls worth 10, 20 or 30 points.  Difference this year was the underfoot conditions.  I remember last time I ran it was snowy and icy underfoot – this year it was water-logged.  Some of the bridges were underwater and the streams were full of fast flowing freezing cold water.
· DFOK have their Christmas MapRun in Foots Cray Meadows this year.  This year it is based on scrabble scoring.  The spread of letters seems to make creating festive words a bit difficult.  It is a run-when-you-like event open until 7th January – so there is still time to run this one for a bit of New Year training.
In addition, we staged the fourth in the HAVOC/SOS winter night street O events – this time at Pilgrim’s Hatch, Brentwood.  Lots of Christmas decorations to be seen on the way round.  At the half way point in the series, Colin Jackson lies in second place on the Short Course, and Paul Beckett fourth on the Long course.  Both would move to the top with a MapRun getting them a 50 point bonus.
We had representation in 13 of the 19 events held by clubs in our two local associations this month.  We had 44 individual runs for 15 club members.  I got to 8 events, Guy Lidbury and Graham Batty 5 each.  

Review of the year

So, that rounds out the year – a year which saw nothing in the first three months as we were still in lockdown, and then a gradual return to orienteering.  Those final 9 months of the year saw 154 events staged in the EAOA or SEOA, and HAVOC had at least one participant in 97 of those.  We had double digit participants in 11 events, the top being the CHIG Gloss event at the beginning of July, where we saw 18 runners.  That massive turnout set us up for retaining the GLOSS trophy of course, and we added to that with the EAL champion club trophy at the end of the year.  25 HAVOC members had at least one run in the year, the top participants being Colin Jackson with 35 runs, Guy Lidbury with 42 and myself with 52.  That is only in the EAOA and SEOA of course, and we had runs further afield as well, and a sizeable contingent up at the shortened Scottish Six Days in the summer.  Those further afield events often make up the UKOL, and combined with the small size of our club, we tend struggle a little in that, but this year, we got our highest position since I started looking at the tables back in 2014 with a creditable 83rd out of the 110 listed clubs.  Well done to the 9 club members who ran and scored in at least one of those events over the year.  We didn’t have a club league or participation league in 2021, as the period was mostly in lockdown, but we will be back in 2022 with those, and you can read later in the newsletter how they are shaping up.  We did hold club championships at Baddow Ridge, and congratulations to club champions for 2021 – Mike Muggeridge, Janet Biggs, Paul Beckett, Barbara Beckett, Charlie Maule-Lidbury, Hugo Maule-Lidbury and Amelie Maule-Lidbury.  There was no Compass Sport cup in 2021, but that will be back in 2022.  As the year finishes we have 23 ranked runners in the BOF ranking list.  The ranking list is likely to change considerably as 2022 progresses and the time period for scoring runs gets reduced, but currently Guy Lidbury is our best placed club runner, taking 528th in the list.  He is closely followed by Mike Muggeridge in 565th and Paul Beckett also makes the top 1000 in 789th.  The shift in focus from traditional orienteering events to a hybrid of traditional and virtual events continued, with an explosion of MapRun and other virtual orienteering events, courses and activities being provided by clubs all over our regions and the country.  Several of our local leagues were MapRun based this year, and there is now a massive selection of courses to run at a time that suits you.  There were also a number of events which although took place at a specific date and time, were run using the MapRun software to ease organizational requirements.  Over the year, I ran 36 MapRun courses, and I would certainly recommend them to anyone looking to add a bit of competitiveness or interest to your training runs.
Team HAVOC and Club League
As mentioned above, the EAL for 2021 concluded with HAVOC retaining the club trophy and getting a number of podium places for individuals.  The SEL had one event at Epping where we had 10 entrants and hopefully will be back in promotion contention once the results are published.

We had four events in the HAVOC league – two planned and two due to strength of entry.  Mike Muggerdige retains his lead, six points clear of Guy Lidbury, with defending champ, Chris Shaw in third.  Even though Mike has a stack of top scores built up, he can still be caught with a strong finish by Guy or Chris.  No changes to the positions in the women’s league, although Janet Biggs has added to her lead over Gillian Edgar, which now stands at 35 points.  Jenny Gebka remains in third.
Just the one scheduled event in the HAVOC league this month – the Chelwood event by DFOK in the SEL, on 16th January.
Mike Muggeridge retains his two event lead in the participation league, Chris Shaw in second, and a tie for third, one event further back between Colin Jackson, Guy Lidbury and Charlie Maule-Lidbury.  Still 17 events left in that one for this season.

This Month’s Highlights
The New Year starts with the traditional SOS novelty event at Great Notley, as well as the SAX alternative at Mote Park.  We are then into a number of events in various of our local series – The Kent Night Cup every Thursday, the HH Saturday series and the Kent Orienteering League, and then the next event in the London Street O series.  Our joint series with SOS restarts on the 18th, in West Maldon.  Just ahead of that is the next SEL event at Chelwood, which is also the next scheduled event in the HAVOC league.  Rounding out the month is the SAX SE League event at Enchanted Place, and then our next forest event, as mentioned above, in Bedfords Park.
Local Fixtures

These are the fixtures in our two regional associations for this month.  This is taken from the BOF website, but please check before travelling to any, in case of last-minute changes.  And, please remember that all events are pre-entry only at the moment, and entries may close early if restricted entry levels are reached.
	Sat 01/01/22
	SOS New Year Novelty
	SOS
	Great Notley
	 

	Sat 01/01/22
	New Year's Day Event
	SAX
	Mote Park
	 

	Thu 06/01/22
	SO - Kent Night Cup - Tilgate Golf course
	SO
	Tilgate Golf Club
	 

	Sat 08/01/22
	HH Saturday Series Panshanger
	HH
	Panshanger
	 

	Sat 08/01/22
	Kent Orienteering League 5
	SAX
	Scotney Castle
	 

	Sat 08/01/22
	SOG A8 - Chailey Common (south)
	SO
	Chailey South
	 

	Tue 11/01/22
	London Street O
	SLOW
	Fulham
	 

	Thu 13/01/22
	KNC16
	SAX
	Kings Wood
	 

	Sat 15/01/22
	Park-O Wandlebury
	WAOC
	Wandlebury Country Park
	 

	Sat 15/01/22
	SN Saturday Series - Event 4
	SN
	Witley & Rodborough Common
	 

	Sun 16/01/22
	South East League Event 4
	DFOK
	Chelwood
	 SEL, HAVOC League

	Tue 18/01/22
	SOS/HAVOC Winter Midweek Series No.5
	SOS
	West Maldon
	 HAVOC/SOS series

	Tue 18/01/22
	MV Winter Series
	MV
	Cheam
	 

	Thu 20/01/22
	KNC17
	SAX
	Tudeley Woods
	 

	Sat 22/01/22
	SOG A9 - Washington Common, Washington, Near Storrington
	SO
	Washington Common
	 

	Sun 23/01/22
	North Norfolk Regional
	NOR
	 
	 

	Sun 23/01/22
	SAX SE League event
	SAX
	Enchanted Place
	 SEL

	Tue 25/01/22
	Bushy Park Night O
	SLOW
	Bushy Park
	 

	Thu 27/01/22
	DFOK - Kent Night Cup - Street O
	DFOK
	Shorne Woods Country Park
	 

	Sun 30/01/22
	HAVOC SWELL Local Event
	HAVOC
	Bedfords Park
	 HAVOC event

	Tue 01/02/22
	HAVOC-SOS Winter Series No.6
	HAVOC
	Thrift Green
	 HAVOC/SOS series

	Thu 03/02/22
	Kent Night Cup
	MV
	Abinger Roughs
	 

	Sat 05/02/22
	DFOK Kent Orienteering League
	DFOK
	Shoreham
	 

	Sat 05/02/22
	SOG S1
	SO
	Chailey North
	 

	Sat 05/02/22
	HH Saturday Series Mardley Heath
	HH
	Mardley Heath
	 

	Sun 06/02/22
	West Harling EAL
	SUFFOC
	West Harling
	 EAL

	Sun 06/02/22
	SAX Urban event
	SAX
	Whitstable
	 

	Tue 08/02/22
	London Street-O
	LOK
	A pub in London
	 

	Thu 10/02/22
	KNC20
	SAX
	Knole Park
	 

	Sun 13/02/22
	CompassSport Cup Heat
	WAOC
	Mildenhall North
	 Compass Sport Trophy

	Tue 15/02/22
	SOS/HAVOC Winter Midweek Series No.7
	SOS
	South Woodham Ferrers
	 HAVOC/SOS series, HAVOC league

	Tue 15/02/22
	MV Winter Series
	MV
	Carshalton
	 


Links:

HAVOC website

www.orienteering-havoc.co.uk 
HAVOC facebook page
www.facebook.com/pages/Havering-South-Essex-Orienteering-Club/277659605610134 

EAOA website


http://eaoa.org.uk/
SEOA website


https://www.seoa.org.uk/
British Orienteering

www.britishorienteering.org.uk 
Fabian4 (entries)

www.fabian4.co.uk 
The Orienteering Foundation
www.orienteeringfoundation.org.uk
Street-O style basemaps 
www.openstreetmap.org  
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